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Solid Waste and Recycling Board Agenda 
Thursday, December 1, 2022, at 2:00 PM 
Beaufort County Administration Building: Executive Conference Room 
100 Ribaut Road, Beaufort SC 
Virtually through Zoom 
 
[Public notification of this meeting has been published, posted, and 
distributed in compliance with the South Carolina Freedom of Information 
Act]  
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – AUGUST 22, 2022 
 
4. INTRODUCTIONS  
 
5. PUBLIC COMMENT 

Anyone who wishes to speak during the Public Comment portion of the 
meeting will limit their comments to no longer than three (3) minutes (a 
total of 15 minutes) and will address the Board in a respectful manner 
appropriate to the decorum of the meeting, refraining from the use of 
profane, abusive, or obscene language. 

 
6. UPDATES REGARDING MEETINGS WITH COUNTY COUNCIL (ALL) 
 
7. COMMENTS ON SWR REPORTS 
 
8. OPEN ROUND TABLE DISCUSSION 
 
9. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
10. BOARD REQUESTS 

 
11. ADJOURNMENT  

 
 

NEXT MEETING JANUARY 26, 2023, AT 2:00 PM  
BEAUFORT COUNTY ADMINISTRATION BUILDING: EXECUTIVE CONFERENCE 
ROOM - 100 RIBAUT ROAD, BEAUFORT SC 
VIRTUALLY THROUGH ZOOM 

 

http://www.beaufortcountysc.gov/


 
 
 
 
 

Beaufort County Solid Waste and Recycling Board Meeting 
Thursday, September 22, 2022, 2:00 PM 

Executive Conference Room 
 

Attendees: Absentees: 
Randy Boehme, Chairman District 9 Representative Kim Corley, District 8 Representative 
Sally Dennis, District 7 Representative Vacant, District 2 Representative 
Bill Graner, District 6 Representative Derrick Coaxum, District 4 Representative (Ex-Officio) 
Lawrence Bryan, District 5 Representative Reahnita Tuten, SC DHEC Liaison 
Mike Bennett, District 3 Representative (Ex-Officio) via Zoom  
Bryan Durrance, District 1 (Ex-Officio)  
Chris Vaigneur, MCAS Liaison  
Brad Woods, MCRD Liaison Guests Attending: 
Angel Marcinkoski, Solid Waste and Recycling Shawn Epps, HDR 
Neil Desai, Beaufort County Public Works 
Chloee McGuigan, Solid Waste and Recycling 

 

Cindy Carter via Zoom, Solid Waste and Recycling  
 
1. Call to Order: Chair Boehme called the meeting to order at 2:00 PM. 
2. Approval of Agenda: Ms. Marcinkoski asked for an amendment to the agenda to add the August Board 

report. At the time of the agenda submittal deadline to the Clerk to Council, staff had not received the 
glass numbers to complete the recycling portion of the report. The updated agenda was approved 
without opposition. 

3. Approval of Minutes – July 28, 2022: Minutes were approved without opposition.  
4. Introductions: All present introduced themselves. 
5. Public Comment: None Received. 
6. Updates Regarding Meetings with County Council (All): Chairman Boehme met with Councilman 

Lawson, District 9, to keep him updated on the SWR Board. Mr. Bennett shared that the Town of Hilton 
Head and Beaufort County have started meeting monthly about the Hilton Head Island Greater Island 
Council Resolution.  

7. J. Mitchell Graham Memorial Award: Ms. Marcinkoski announced that the Implementation of the Decal 
System was awarded the 2022 J. Mitchel Graham Memorial Award by the SC Association of Counties.  
The award was presented on August 3rd during the SC Association of Counties Conference in Wild Dunes.  
Staff recognized the GIS/Mapping staff for their contributions to the award and the program. 

8. SWR Monthly Reports: There have been an average of 534 monthly pulls this FY23 compared to an 
average of 558 monthly pulls FY22.  Hauling costs have increased since this time last year due to the new 
contract award.  The hauling budget to date is at 17% expended as compared to 13% last August. 
Beaufort County pays for all residential household garbage disposal – both residential curbside and 
Collection Centers.  For July and August of this FY, disposal costs were $11,398 less than the same time 
frame last FY. The tonnage so far this FY is 14,694. This is 1,133 fewer tons than this time last year. As a 
reminder, these savings are impressive, but as population and tipping fees increase, the decal program is 
not the final solution. August 2022 center traffic is down 31,081 vehicles compared to August 2021. We 
continue to stay below the trend line. Our recycling tonnage to date totals 528.95 tons. We are below 
budget for the fiscal year with 14% expended after two months of operation. We continue working on 
new educational campaigns to increase recycling and reduce contamination. Continued discussion of a 
MRF in Beaufort County should boost our recycling goals.  In addition to the original Public Works South 



property, staff and outside consultants are evaluating the Simmonsville site again as a potential location. 
Recycling revenues so far this FY = $7,625.65.  WM processing costs, minus credits, still left a balance of 
$14,009.19 to handle recycling costs. 

9. Recycling Coordinator Report: Ms. McGuigan reported the last e-waste event was on August 27, 2022. 
The next event will be on December 10, 2022. On September 17, 2022, Ms. McGuigan participated in the 
Bluffton Beach/River Sweep by providing supplies and an educational table. She has also reached out to 
all Beaufort County schools and has had an overwhelming response, so she is working on scheduling days 
to get into the schools. Mr. Bennett asked if there is a recycling program for schools. Ms. Carter 
mentioned the environmental liaison group of teachers that used to meet through the district. The 
school district also has a contract with Waste Pro for paper recycling. SC DHEC also has an educational 
program for schools. Staff is also working with the schools and libraries on how to handle recycling 
books. Chairman Boehme would like to invite District Superintendent Dr. Rodriguez to a meeting to 
discuss recycling education.  

10. Volunteer Coordinator Report: Ms. Dolbey was unable to attend the meeting today because of the 
Annual Adopt-A-Highway Meeting that was held this morning at the Belfair Clubhouse.  We appreciate 
the time and effort that Ms. Dolbey spent hosting an informative meeting and we thank all the 
volunteers that work to keep Beaufort County roadsides litter-free.  Staff would also like to thank KBCB 
Board member, Brenda McFee, for arranging the meeting venue. 

11. Litter and Enforcement Initiative Report: Artrell Horne (our Litter Control Supervisor), Raymond Mann 
(Litter Crew), Robert Gadson (Foreman), and Matt Riccobene (BCSO) attended the 2022 Litter Conference 
on September 7-9.  The KBCB affiliate was recognized and Beaufort County teacher, Adam Marcinkoski, 
from Beaufort Elementary was awarded the Palmetto Pride Volunteer of the Year for his work with 
education, litter removal, and promoting the County America Recycles Day art contest.  

12. Solid Waste Ordinance 62: The consultant continues to review and make edits.  The first version has 
been submitted to our Legal staff for input before further changes are made.  Once this has been drafted, 
we will bring it to the Board. 

13. Hilton Head Island Greater Island Council Resolution: Mr. Bennett reminded the board that in July he 
presented the first resolution from the Hilton Head Island Greater Island Council. Out of that resolution, 
has developed meetings with the County, more resources, and manpower. The second resolution 
supports direct initiatives towards a single hauler system. 

14. WM-MRF Visit and October 19, 2022 Meeting: Chairman Boehme highlighted MRF visit from August 10, 
2022. WM and Palmetto Pride will be hosting a joint meeting on October 19th to discuss education and 
hauler participation in stopping litter and keeping Lowcountry Counties areas clean. If you plan to attend, 
please RVSP to Mindy Miller by October 15th. 

15. Public Comment: None received. 
16. Board Requests: Chairman Boehme would like to write an email to Dr. Rodriguez about education.  Staff 

provided a 2023 meeting calendar that mirrors meeting dates historically.  We plan to submit this to the 
County Administrator’s staff for reserving this meeting space moving forward. 

17. Adjournment: The meeting ended at 3:07 PM. The next regular Board Meeting is scheduled for 
December 1, 2022, at 2:00 PM, in the Executive Conference Room, Administration Building and via Zoom. 






















